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SHAKER PINES FIRE DISTRICT # 5
The regular meeting of the Shaker Pines Fire District was held on Tuesday, June 13, 2023 at the fire station.

Those present were President Peter G. Burk, Vice President Guy Beck, Clerk Margaret Guyette, Commissioner Scott Beiler, Treasurer Glen Bentz, Fire Chief Jim Nolan, Deputy Chief Ed Prajzner and Administrative Assistant Jolene Bauckman. Peter Starkel from Smith Brothers and Capt. Chris Davis were also present for portions of the meeting. 

President Burk called the meeting to order at 7:01 PM.  

MINUTES: The minutes for May 2023 were presented to the Board Members. A motion to accept the minutes was made by President Burk and Vice President Beck made a second to the motion, and a vote was taken. It was unanimous and the motion carried.
The minutes for the Annual Meeting, which was held May 9, 2023, were presented to the Board Members. A motion to accept the minutes was made by Vice President Beck and President Burk made a second to the motion, and a vote was taken. It was unanimous and the motion carried.  

TREASURER’S REPORT: Treasurer Glen Bentz submitted the treasurer’s report for May 2023 to the Board Members. There were questions about the report, so the vote to approve the report was tabled until the July meeting, where April and May’s reports will be reviewed and approved.
CORRESPONDENCE: We received a notice of change from Peoples’ Bank which was signed by Treasurer Bentz and returned. The district sent a letter to the Enfield Town Manager and Director of Finance to report the mill rates for automobiles and real estate, as voted by the taxpayers at the Annual Meeting.
FIRE CHIEF REPORT: Fire Chief Jim Nolan submitted his report verbally. Starting July 1, 2023, the department will have an A Shift, which will be on duty Sunday, Monday, Tuesday and every other Wednesday from 8 AM until 8 PM. The members of the A Shift are Deputy Chief Prajzner, Lieutenant Tom McGuire and Firefighter Phil Kober. The B Shift will be on duty Thursday, Friday, Saturday and every other Wednesday. The members of the B Shift are Captain Chris Davis, Firefighter Jon Gordon and Firefighter Logan Lundie. Firefighters Kober and Lundie were volunteers with the department and will be full-time employees starting July 1, 2023. Volunteers will be able to choose four-hour shifts seven days a week, which will allow for better station coverage and more flexibility for our volunteers. In preparation for the schedule change, drills have moved from Monday nights at 7:00 PM to Wednesday nights at 6:00 PM. It appears to be working well for most members.
Deputy Chief Prajzner, Lieutenant McGuire, Administrative Assistant Bauckman, and Firefighters Jasiulevicius, Lanzieri and Davis represented the department in the Enfield Memorial Day Parade with Engine 51 and the duty vehicle. Deputy Chief Prajzner and Lieutenant McGuire drove the duty vehicle and trailer for the Special Olympics Torch Run. Firefighter Kober participated in the run, and members of the day shift were on hand for the start of the Torch Run.
Starkweather & Shepley representatives held a meeting with Chief Nolan and Administrative Assistant Bauckman to review the employees’ health insurance plan. Steve Bradway from BFP Associates met with members of the day shift to discuss the transition of the retirement plans from American Funds to Newport.

Chief Nolan has contacted Representative Carol Hall to inquire about solar incentive programs but was told none are available at the moment. 

The department received a state grant in the amount of $6,403.

Chase Tyburski has joined the department as a volunteer Firefighter/EMT. We have one more member who will begin training as soon as the physical and background check are complete. There are also two new cadets starting their training soon.
FIRE MARSHAL REPORT: The Deputy Chief read the report and it was placed on file. We had 60 incidents (including 1 structure fire), 1 plan review and 2 inspections. The department also participated in an after-hours “Active Shooter” drill with the staff at LEGO Day Care.
Captain Davis attended the New England Fire Investigator Seminar in New Hampshire, which was 43 hours. 

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES: Vice President Beck gave a report from the Consolidation Committee. Attorneys attended the May 18, 2023 meeting and reiterated the importance of properly posting meeting warnings in accordance with FOIA. Presently, it appears that taxpayers from the whole town would have to vote on consolidation. For a vote to include only taxpayers from the affected districts, a bill will need to be proposed at the state level. The committee is looking into doing that. Another option is for one department to “dissolve” and be “absorbed” by the remaining district, which would be done by a vote of the taxpayers. The resulting district would have a new name. The word “Consolidated” is popular amongst the ideas for a new name. The committee approved an organizational chart which includes three Deputy Chief positions, but only two would be funded. Treasurer Bentz is continuing to meet with the Hazardville treasurer to align financial information. The committee is still working on a process to appoint a chief of the consolidated department. The next meeting is Thursday, June 15, 2023.
OLD BUSINESS: Peter Starkel from Smith Brothers gave a report on our current insurance coverage for apparatus and the building. His recommendations are to increase the agreed value of Engine 52 from $566,000 to $700,000 or $800,000 to reflect what it would cost to replace. He will send quotes so a decision can be made later. He also suggests increasing the deductible for the building from $1,000 to $5,000, which would save about $1,600 per year. Mr. Starkel stated that if we were to consolidate, he would need a year’s notice to write a new policy for the new department.
President Burk is gathering information from a tax-collection company to determine if it may be beneficial to use their services. The recommendation is to cease collection of automobile taxes and increase the mill rate to compensate – a change that would simplify the tax collection process.

NEW BUSINESS: President Burk met with representatives of the Shaker Pines Firefighters Union to write an MOU that would address the July 1, 2023 changes. Legal counsel advised that producing an MOU would be preferable to reopening the current union contract. Captain Davis praised the collaborative efforts of everyone involved and reported that the process went well. A motion to accept the MOU as presented was made by Vice President Beck, and Clerk Guyette made a second to the motion. A vote was taken, it was unanimous, and the motion carried. President Burk and Captain Davis both signed the MOU and it was placed on file.
President Burk asked the secretary to cast 1 ballot to elect all members of the Board of Commissioners to their current positions for the 2023-2024 year. A second was made by Vice President Beck, a vote was taken, and the motion carried unanimously.

Checkwriters has notified the department of an approximate 5% increase in the cost of providing payroll services. There was agreement that it would be beneficial to keep using Checkwriters.
Annual reviews were conducted by President Burk and Vice President Beck for the Chief and Deputy Chief. Both were commended on their continuous great performance.  

President Burk made a motion to go into Executive Session to discuss personnel issues. Vice President Beck made a second to the motion, a vote was taken, and the motion carried unanimously. Commissioner Beiler made a motion to accept the actions of the Executive Session, and a second was made by Vice President Beck. A vote was taken, it was unanimous, and the motion carried. 

BILLS: The Board members reviewed the bills. A motion was made by Vice President Beck to pay the bills as submitted and President Burk made a second to the motion, and a vote was taken. It was unanimous and the motion carried.

A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Clerk Guyette and President Burk made a second to the motion, and a vote was taken. It was unanimous and the motion carried. The meeting was adjourned at 10:15 PM.










Respectfully submitted,
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Jolene Bauckman








Administrative Assistant

